



JOINT MEETING

OF THE

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEES 
OF THE

LOUISIANA STUDENT FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE COMMISSION

AND THE
LOUISIANA TUITION TRUST AUTHORITY

MINUTES OF MEETING
DATE:
June 3, 2010
TIME

10:30 a.m.
PLACE:
Louisiana Retirement Systems Building


Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr., Commission and Authority Chair, called the joint meeting of the Executive Committees to order at 10:54 a.m.

The following members of the Commission’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Dr. Sandra Harper


Mr. Jimmy Long

Also present were Commission Members:


Ms. Barbara Baier



Mr. Patrick Bell



Mr. Walter Guidry


Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Brook Sebren


Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay



Mr. John Williams




Three members were present and this did not represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily appointed, Dr. Tremblay, Mr. Bell, Mr. Murphy and Mr. Sebren, effecting a quorum.
The following members of the Authority’s Executive Committee were present:



Mr. F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.


Ms. Barbara Baier


Dr. Sandra Harper



Mr. Jimmy Long



Mr. John Williams

Also present were Authority Members:



Mr. Patrick Bell



Mr. Walter Guidry



Mr. Michael Murphy



Mr. Brook Sebren



Mr. Winfred Sibille



Dr. Larry Tremblay

Five members were present which did represent a quorum.  Mr. Lavigne temporarily
 appointed Mr. Guidry and Mr. Sibille.  

The following staff members were present: 
  
Ms. Melanie Amrhein

Dr. Sujuan Boutte’

Ms. Devlin Clark

Mr. Kelvin Deloch

Mr. George Eldredge


Ms. Carol Fulco

Ms. Robyn Lively

Ms. Suzan Manuel


Mr. Jason McCann

Ms. Deborah Paul


Ms. Mathilde Rivera


Mr. David Roberts

Mr. Gus Wales


Ms. Lynda Whittington

Others Present:


Ms. Sally Donlon, LA GEAR Up



Mr. Joel McLain, Department of Social Services


Ms. Bernadine Barber, Department of Social Services

Mr. Lavigne presented the amended agenda, which includes item number 7,

 for review and approval.  Mr. Bell made a motion to approve.  Dr. Tremblay seconded the
 motion and it carried unanimously.


Under Introductions and Announcements, Mr. Lavigne welcomed Mr. Brook Sebren,

 student member representing the University of Louisiana System.  He is replacing Mr. Brock 

Dubois. 

The minutes of the May 4, 2010 Joint Executive Committee meeting were presented for review and approval.  Mr. Bell made a motion for approval.  Ms. Baier seconded the motion and it carried unanimously. 

Under Program Updates, Ms. Amrhein stated that Mr. Hart is representing the agency at the Senate Finance Committee meeting today.  She presented the financial statements for period ending April 30, 2010 and opened the floor for questions.  There were no questions regarding the financial statements.  
Mr. Roberts presented the Public Information and Communications Outreach Report.  He stated that 16 presentations were conducted in May with over 4,000 total attendees.  Mr. Roberts stated the highlight of the month was the College Knowledge presentation done at Southern University – Baton Rouge which had over 1,500 attendees.  

Mr. Roberts discussed a media release sent out by Berning Marketing, LLC, which handles the media placement for the START Saving Program.  Mr. Roberts stated he will travel to media outlets across the state, June 14-18, to promote START.  He provided the schedule of interviews and the cities in which they would be held.  
Mr. Lavigne noted the importance of informing the citizens of the state about the START Saving Program and thanked Mr. Roberts for a job well done.

Mr. Guidry asked whether the interviews would be done at television stations and if they would be live interviews or taped?  Mr. Roberts stated some of the interviews will be taped and the others will be live.
Dr. Tremblay asked if any marketing efforts are made to college-age students to open START accounts?  Ms. Amrhein stated this has not been an area of focus in the past.  She explained that information is provided to all guidance counselors, at workshops, etc., to be disseminated to their peer groups and to parents.   
Mr. Long and Mr. Sibille joined the meeting in progress.  Mr. Lavigne asked Mr. Sibille to serve on the Executive Committee of the Trust Authority.
Mr. Roberts stated the agency has entered a partnership with the Department of Revenue.  They will begin promoting the tax benefits of the START Saving Program.  Based on preliminary discussions, the Department of Revenue has agreed to design a poster to display in their Baton Rouge offices, as well as their field offices in Alexandria, Lafayette, Lake Charles, Monroe, New Orleans and Shreveport to promote START.  The posters will be accompanied by START brochures.  The Department of Revenue will also promote START on their blog, their website (including a link to the START website), and will also include START information in the outreach they do with the Association of Tax Payers and the Certified Public Accountants.  Mr. Roberts stated the follow-up meeting is scheduled next week to finalize the details. 

Dr. Boutte’ presented the report detailing the breakdown by START Investment Options.  The trend continues to show the majority of funds are invested in the Louisiana Principal Protection Option.

Dr. Boutte’ presented the START Activity Report for period ending April 30, 2010.  Dr. Boutte’ discussed the number of START accounts opened, closed, deposits, disbursements and refunds.  Dr. Boutte’ explained this month’s report is in a new format detailing the breakdown of closed accounts.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the report will have more revisions in future months giving the average of data for the past five years as opposed to one year.  She stated this will help in determining trends and how they compare to the average performance.


Mr. Guidry asked about the state tax deduction and the notation which states the earnings become taxable and IRS imposes an additional 10 % penalty?  Dr. Boutte’ explained that this would only occur if the account owner withdrew the funds that are not used for qualified higher education expenses.  


Mr. Guidry asked for clarification on not being allowed to claim a tax deduction on federal taxes while the account owner is contributing to the account.  Mr. Eldredge stated the account owner does not have to pay taxes on the earnings on the account.  He stated if the account owner uses the earnings on qualified higher education expenses, no federal taxes are ever incurred. 


Dr. Boutte’ explained the agency has a contract with Promote Clicks.  This company enables the agency to look at the content on the website and evaluate certain key works associated with the agency (for example, TOPS, START Saving Program, 529, etc).  This helps staff determine how many people are viewing the agency information on a search engine inquiry and how many people, after viewing the information, actually visit the agency website and click through to the programs.   

Dr. Boutte’ presented a news release from the College Savings Plans Network, that is associated with the National Association of State Treasurers, regarding common myths about 529 plans.  She stated this is an informational piece that did a great job of refuting the top ten myths about 529 plans and helps dispel the myth that 529 plans are only for the wealthy.  She stated this piece has been added to the agency website and Facebook page.   

 Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS Summary received by schools as of May 14, 2010.  Ms. Amrhein stated these numbers are projections but currently the agency is on target to have enough in the appropriation this year to pay all of TOPS bills.  She noted the agency is waiting on some of the Millennium Fund interest to be deposited to pay some bills which are being held.  Ms. Amrhein noted that State General Fund plus the TOPS fund money should be sufficient this year to cover all obligations.  

Ms. Amrhein presented the TOPS Payment Summary by school and award level for academic year 2009-10 as of May 14, 2010.  


Dr. Tremblay asked whether funds for TOPS deficits show up in the supplemental appropriations bill?  Ms. Amrhein stated it depends on the size of the shortfall.  She stated a supplemental bill will sometimes be used if there is money remaining in the State General Fund.  She stated there have been past instances that the agency has been asked to wait until the new fiscal year; therefore, prior year bills have been paid with next fiscal year money.



Mr. Sibille asked if a BA-7 is issued in this instance and it is accepted or not accepted, and, if not accepted, goes into supplemental bill?  Ms. Amrhein stated that is correct; however, there should not be a need for that this year.    


Mr. Lavigne stated concern regarding the use of current year appropriations to pay prior year expenses.  Ms. Amrhein stated the directive is given from the Department of Administration on how to handle each year.  Mr. Lavigne requested information on this issue.


Ms. Baier questioned whether the debt is counted for the next fiscal year since the payments are being made out of the next fiscal year’s budget?  Ms. Amrhein stated that historically, there has always been a prior payment out of current year funds.  She referenced the TOPS Summary report which has a category listed as “prior year payment”.  


Dr. Boutte’ presented GO Grant and Early Start updates as of June 3, 2010.  She stated there are no changes in the Early Start funds due to the portal being closed.  She noted that there were slight changes in GO Grant figures.  She stated that over 22,000 students had the benefit of a GO Grant for the current academic year.  Dr. Boutte’ stated the $5.5 million in remaining funds is not a surplus.  She explained this report does not include summer payments; however, the remaining funds will be used to pay summer GO Grants.  After surveying the schools, the anticipated amount for summer is $4.7 million.  She explained this figure could increase with more students enrolling for summer.  The schools have been asked to inform the agency immediately if more funds will be requested as these will be given on a “first come, first serve” basis.  Dr. Boutte’ noted schools have been asked to inform the agency if they have less students attend than anticipated as this money can be utilized for schools with additional need.    

Dr. Boutte’ presented a Student Financial Aid Bulletin which was issued May 7, 2010 informing the schools of the utilization of summer GO Grant funds and the eligibility criteria.  

Ms. Amrhein presented the Quarterly Joint Legislative Committee on the Budget (JLCB) Report on the GO Grant.  She stated the information is broken down by term/semester, by school and by system.  

Ms. Amrhein presented an article regarding, “The Project on Student Debt”.  She stated there are always questions regarding the average student debt.  Ms. Amrhein noted the summary states that students with the highest need are going to take out more loans.  This is a big argument for the agency on the need for a good, state, need-based grant program to help reduce the loan debt on the neediest students.  

Mr. Guidry asked why, according to this article, the students who receive Pell Grants are the students who have the most loans?  Ms. Amrhein stated the cost of attendance is much greater than what the Pell Grant can cover.  She explained that students do not always receive the maximum Pell Grant.  There is a range of Pell from $5,000 to $550 with the cost of attendance being $10,000 or more depending on the type of institution attended.  Ms. Amrhein stated these students normally have very minimal family resources to help them meet the gap.       

Ms. Amrhein presented a letter received from the Department of Education regarding personally identifiable information (PII) data loss events.  Ms. Amrhein, Executive Director, Ms. Rivera, Deputy Director Information Technology, and Mr. Deloch, Audit Divison Director, will be attending a security conference on June 18, 2010 in Washington, D.C. in support of the necessary measures the agency needs to take to safeguard PII.  

Mr. Eldredge discussed the bills which are being considered for this legislation session that affect the role, scope or mission of the agency.  
HB 1399 – Downs

TOPS:
Original Bill – Beginning with students graduating in 2013-14, the cumulative GPA requirement increases from 2.50 to 2.75 for the Opportunity Award.  Substitute Bill – Deletes GPA changes.  Requires 19 hours instead of 17.5, and aligns the TOPS core with Core 4 and the Regents’ Core beginning with 2014 graduates.  Deletes computer science requirement and adds one unit each of advanced math, advanced science and social studies.


Mr. Eldredge stated this bill has been reported favorably as a substitute bill.  He
 explained the substitute bill makes changes to the TOPS core curriculum, primarily changing the
 required minimum credit hours to 19 instead of 17.5; deletes the computer course requirement

 and matches more with the Core 4 requirements.  Mr. Eldredge stated that Mr. Downs is, in
 coordination with the Board of Regents, considering making some amendments to the bill. 


Mr. Lavigne asked if a fiscal note has been submitted for this bill?  Mr. Eldredge stated

 this should make no difference in terms of cost to the state.  


Dr. Tremblay noted that an editorial in the newspaper regarding this bill used similar 

language about aligning the TOPS Core with Core 4.  He stated that an unsuspecting parent

could interpret that to mean that if their son or daughter graduates with the Core 4, they will be 
eligible, course-wise, for TOPS which is not true.  Dr. Tremblay stated the bill aligns the TOPS 

Core with the total number of units required.  


Mr. Lavigne stated the importance of providing correct information when advising

counselors throughout the state.

Mr. Eldredge stated the other bills are moving through committee without any problem.

Under New Business, it was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider and act upon requests for exception to the TOPS regulatory provisions that requires students to enroll full-time, to remain continuously enrolled, and to earn at least 24 credit hours during the academic year.  Staff recommended approval of requests submitted by Kyle (2150), Brandon (9231) and Augusta (7367). There were no recommendations for denial.  Mr. Williams made a motion to approve.  Mr. Sibille seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
 

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee review the Internal Audit Plan for FY 2010-2011.  Mr. Deloch, Audit Division Director, explained the audit plan targets those areas identified by management through a risk assessment process as having the highest assigned risk.  He stated the risk factors used to determine which areas to audit are:  time since last audit; results of last audit; changes in operations; risk of financial loss/materiality; and complexity of operations.  Mr. Deloch stated three audits have been identified with a high risk score in the Scholarship and Grants Section.  The areas of focus are the GO Grant Program, the Early Start Program and the TOPS Program.  Mr. Deloch stated one audit has been planned at management’s request.  It is in the Fiscal Section with the area of focus being the ED FORM 2000.  Ms. Amrhein stated the ED FORM 2000 is a federal report the agency has to complete annually on the agency operating fund and the federal fund.  Mr. Bell made a motion to approve.  Mr. Guidry seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider the Internal Audit Report pertaining to Post-Claim Data Integrity Sampling.  Mr. Deloch stated the Department of Education required development and implementation of a Post-Claim Data Integrity Sampling review process to ensure data integrity of the Common Claim Initiative (CCI) meets their requirements.  Mr. Deloch stated the Department of Education requires each guarantor to review on a quarterly basis a sample of 29 purchased claims scientifically selected from the universe of the total population of claims purchased during the previous quarter.  He explained that LOSFA implemented this process during the 2nd quarter of Federal Fiscal Year 2008/2009.  The agency’s Claim Division was audited to provide reasonable assurance that the Post-Claim Data Integrity Sampling process is in compliance.  Mr. Deloch stated there were no findings disclosed during the audit or any recommendations made by the Audit staff.  This audit is considered closed.  Mr. Murphy made a motion to approve.  Mr. Sebren seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  


It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider amending Section 1603 of the Scholarship and Grant Program Rules to clarify that Health Care Educator Loan Forgiveness Program funds may be used by a recipient at any school which is approved by the Louisiana Board of Regents.  Mr. Eldredge stated the Board of Regents will allow payment to students in this program that attend schools outside the state of Louisiana with the Board of Regents approval.  Dr. Tremblay made a motion to approve.  Mr. Williams seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider entering into a Memorandum of Understanding with the Department of Social Services, Office of Community Services, to provide for the administration of the Chafee Education and Training Vouchers Program and Rulemaking to implement that program.  Mr. Joel McLain, Department of Social Services – Division of Foster Care Services, stated he is representing the Education and Training Voucher Program which is part of the Chafee Foster Care Independence Program.  He explained the state receives federal funds which enable the provision of support and assistance to young people who are aging out of the foster care system.  He stated through the education and training vouchers, assistance is provided to youth who leave foster care custody to begin a post-secondary education.  Mr. McLain stated this is a positive program and the partnership with LOSFA is a natural fit.  He explained entering a partnership is also in line with the Governor’s interest in streamlining government functions.  Mr. Bell asked Mr. Eldredge if the language has been reviewed and is appropriate?  Mr. Eldredge stated the agency has worked very closely with the Department of Social Services to develop rules.  He explained that language has been negotiated for an agreement.   

Mr. Murphy asked if the funding for this program is federal money or state money and how these funds will be used?  Mr. McLain stated there are no state funds associated with this program.  It is strictly federal funds.  Mr. Murphy asked if administrative fees have been funded?  Ms. Amrhein stated there is a ten percent administrative cost allowance.  
Dr. Tremblay asked for explanation of how the GO Grant fund is used as a match and what is presently being used as a match?  Mr. Eldredge stated that one of the state matches allowed by the federal program is state funds that are expended for financially needy students.  
Mr. Bell made a motion to approve.  Mr. Murphy seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee consider emergency rulemaking to amend Sections 305, 307 and 311 of the START Saving Program rules to increase the time required to make an initial deposit to an education savings account and to extend the deadline for account owners to provide the tax documents required to establish the proper allocation of Earning Enhancement.  Mr. Eldredge noted the first change is being proposed after researching the issue of increasing the time required to make an initial deposit to a START account.  Mr. Wiley suggested research on this change at the May meeting.  He gave two reasons to support the change.  Firstly, families with limited income sometimes have difficulty making the initial deposit.  Secondly, if they do not make the initial deposit and the account is closed, the odds are they may never open an account again.  Mr. Eldredge stated the recommendation is extending the deadline for first deposit from 60 days to 180 days.  
Mr. Eldredge stated the second change in the rulemaking is related to earning enhancements (EE).  He explained the EEs are based on the account owner’s federal adjusted gross income (AGI).  Mr. Eldredge stated currently the rules require an account owner to furnish proof of their AGI for the year the earning enhancements will be paid on, which means the proof must be submitted by December 31.  Mr. Eldredge stated there is a huge influx of new accounts opened and new deposits made in December.  Frequently, these account owners do not realize they have to have their tax information in to START by the end of the year.  Ms. Fulco, START Saving Program Director, has recommended the tax document submission deadline date be moved to February 15 of the following year.  Mr. Eldredge stated this gives Ms. Fulco enough time to get a report from the Department of Revenue, assess those account owners who have not submitted tax information, send a letter to those owners and receive their responses.  Mr. Long made a motion to approve.  Mr. Williams seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.

It was proposed that the Joint Executive Committee receive updated from the Executive Director regarding negotiations on transfer of programs from other agencies to expand the agency’s ability to provide outreach, financial literacy training, loan servicing, default collections, and/or other financial aid related services.  Ms. Amrhein stated the agency has been involved with the Louisiana GEAR Up Program in the past.  She stated their students are recipients of LOSFA’s Reward for Success Program, which means that START accounts are opened for the students and monies are deposited from this federal grant.  Ms. Amrhein introduced Ms. Donlon, Assistant Executive Director of the GEAR Up Program.  She discussed outreach and the direct correlation between GEAR Up and LOSFA.  Ms. Donlon stated some of LA GEAR Up facts.  The mission of this program is to increase the number of low-income students who enter and succeed in college.  Ms. Donlon stated the grant is federally funded and has served 23,116 total students.  Ms. Donlon noted that 836 requests for disbursements have been received as of May 28, 2010 for START Saving funds.  She stated the total number of awards in which START accounts have been opened is 5,375.  

Ms. Amrhein explained the transfer of the grant, funds, and staff who will physically move to the agency.  There will continue to be a liaison at the Board of Regents, Dr. Kerry Davidson, who is over Sponsored Programs, and will be the liaison to the Department of Education.  
Dr. Harper asked how this transfer is saving the Board of Regents money?  Ms. Amrhein explained that GEAR Up is tied to the Louisiana Systemic Initiatives Program (LaSIP).  In reducing their state general fund, LaSIP was cut.  Ms. Amrhein stated to avoid the state losing GEAR Up totally, the agency will take on this program.  She stated that LaSIP was not a program that the agency could absorb.  LaSIP deals more with instruction, teacher preparation, etc.  
Mr. Lavigne asked why the number of parishes is limited to eleven?  Ms. Donlon stated there is certain criterion that the Department of Education sets.  Letters were sent to every eligible district and those who were interested in participating are the parishes which are referenced in the report.  
Ms. Amrhein noted the transfer of GEAR Up is only one part of the proposal.  There are two other initiatives currently in discussion between LOSFA and the Board of Regents.  One is the closing of the E-portal and LOSFA possibly taking on those tasks.  Another initiative is the administration of Aid to Independent Colleges and Universities.  Ms. Amrhein stated a formula is derived based on Louisiana resident enrollment at the independent colleges and universities.  There are state general funds, based on this formula, that are sent to these colleges and universities.  She stated General Counsel has reviewed this proposal and has not found anything which would preclude LOSFA from being the state’s agent for this purpose.  This is a $1 million “pass through” fund which would, if approved, be appropriated to LOSFA instead of the Board of Regents.  
Mr. Bell made a motion to amend the agenda to change agenda item 7 to an action item.  Mr. Murphy seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  

Dr. Harper made a motion to approve this item.  Mr. Bell seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  
Ms. Baier asked if the “pass through” money will show as extra income for the agency?  Ms. Amrhein stated that it will show in the budget; however, Mr. Lavigne noted that it is restricted revenue.  
Ms. Amrhein made an announcement her eligibility for retirement and her plans to enter into DROP for three years.

There being no further business, Mr. Sebren made a motion to adjourn at 12:16 p.m.  Mr. Sibille seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.
APPROVED:







F. Travis Lavigne, Jr.






Chairman 
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